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City Manager’s Office 

MEMORANDUM 

 

DATE: March 2, 2023 

TO:  Honorable Mayor and City Council 

THROUGH: Doug Thornley, City Manager  Approved Electronically 

FROM: Alex Woodley, Director of Parking & Code Enforcement 

  Ashley Turney, Chief Innovation and Experience Officer  

Chris Pingree, Director of Development Services 

  Angela Fuss, Assistant Director of Development Services 

SUBJECT:  Dutch Bros. Coffee Drive through Operations at 4555 South Virginia Street 

Code Enforcement has received multiple complaints regarding the Dutch Bros. drive through 

operations located at 4555 South Virginia Street from the Reno Police Department, residents, 

Ward 2 NAB, and Council member Duerr.   

The business is located at the corner of Kumle Lane and S. Virginia Street. As vehicles travel 

south bound on Virginia Street., they turn right onto Kumle Lane to access Dutch Bros. on the 

north side of Kumle Lane.  This frequently creates a backup of traffic on Kumle Lane and on the 

southbound right lane of Virginia Street.  This circumstance is a traffic hazard as other vehicles 

traveling north or south on Virginia Street that need to turn into Kumle Lane are required to 

drive around the queue line of cars waiting to enter Dutch Bros.  

The issue first came to Code Enforcement’s attention in 2020 when the Director personally 

observed a long line, and issued a courtesy letter to Dutch Bros. LLC on July 9, 2020.  Code 

Enforcement was not able to establish a consistent problem.  Unfortunately, after several months 

the problem got worse as Code Enforcement started receiving several complaints and opened the 

first case on January 5, 2021. Since then, we have addressed six different cases. Although some 

efforts have been made by Dutch Bros. to mitigate the violation, the problem persists, resulting 

in an on-going traffic safety risk for pedestrians and the traveling public.  

As of today, Code Enforcement has issued $9,350.00 in citations.  The company has paid 

$4,218.00 of that total. It has been evident that the citations have not been effective and Code 

Enforcement has escalated to pursuing the revocation of the Special Use Permit (LDC16-00002).  



 

 

On March 1, 2023, the Assistant Director of Development Services issued a “Special Use Permit 

(SUP) Revocation Notice” for violation of condition #10 in their SUP, which specifies that: 

 

Prior to the issuance of a building permit, the applicant shall develop an action plan to 

mitigate potential stacking on City right-of-way and have plans to install signs prohibiting 

stacking on City right-of-way approved by the Community Development Department. Failure 

to prevent stacking on City right-of-way shall be considered a violation of this condition and is 

cause for revocation of the Special Use Permit.   

  

Code Enforcement has been collaborating with Development Services and the City Attorney’s 

Office to present our case before the Reno Planning Commission on Wednesday April 5, 2023 in 

accordance with Reno Municipal Code 18.08.307(d). It is Code Enforcement’s recommendation 

to revoke the Special Use Permit, specifically, restricting the use of the drive through.  Please see 

photos attached. 
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